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Fresh from a Master of Education course, which had been served with heavy 
portions of reflective processes a la Schon, and the emancipatory power of 
critical approaches a la Habermas and his contemporaries, I was fired up to 
set nurse education at Deakin University alight with hope for taking fresh 
looks at power structures and relationships in nursing.  Five years down 
the track the fires of revolution are still flickering, but I have faced 
the possibility of change negotiated as a person by person phenomenon, 
rather than as a cathartic sweep.  Tired from the battle of producing rapid 
change in nursing and disillusioned with the casualties of nurses, who have 
tried to overtake the fortresses of resistance, I have settled on a less 
war-like approach, that is, I have revisited and fortified one of my most 
cherished beliefs, that nurses are people with practice experience to be 
valued and nurtured.  This is an attempt to help win the war against 
mediocrity in nursing practice by facilitating small gains here and there 
in the combatants of practice.  It is a very simple teaching strategy, one 
which has been used many times before in other teaching settings.  My 
contribution towards bringing changes to habituated nursing practice is to 
help to take the blinkers off the eyes of the troops, so that they can 
retire from the front line battle of nursing practice to tutorial sessions 
for a while, to see the value of their practice experience and how this 
experience informs their nursing knowledge and skills in sophisticated 
ways.  My paper will trace some of my teaching/learning experiences as a 
nurse teacher, in which I have been able to affirm the value of nursing 
practice as the key strategy for making registered nurses their own best 
teachers. 

Introduction
When I revisited my abstract for this paper, I was struck with my use of a 



battle metaphor.  I can only assume that the selection of such imagery 
might come in part from the influence of my nine year old G.I. Joe son, or 
possibly from working in a university in merger mode.  Whatever the 
influences, the imagery of battle is a dramatic and dynamic one, and even 
for the most conscientious objectors amongst us, it is useful in conjuring 
up the spectres of front line life in practice, be it any sort of practice.  
This paper focusses on the twin practices of teaching and nursing and 
offers glimpses of both settings and their interrelatedness.  
As promised in my abstract, this paper will trace some of my 
teaching/learning experiences as a nurse teacher, in which I have been able 
to affirm the value of nursing practice as the key strategy for making 
registered nurses their own best teachers.  To do this, I will tell you a 
story of how a school was born, and continues to grow within this 
university.  The story will be from my own perspective, therefore, it will 
of necessity be seen and interpreted through the lens of my own experiences 
and as such it will be relayed to you complete with the tinctures of my 
subjectivity.
A School is Born
I was teaching nursing in a country hospital school and studying the Master 
of Education, off campus through the School of Education, Deakin 
University, when I heard on the professional grapevine that a new school 
was to be established in the university, complete with its own foundation 
Professor and Dean.  I was extremely excited at the prospect, not only 
because a Chair in Nursing was a first for Australia, but also because I 
heard that the philosophy was to be grounded in nursing practice, and from 
my study and experiences of reflective practice processes in my off campus 
education courses, I believed that nursing could be grounded in no better 
philosophy.
Thinking back on it now, it seems as though the beginning was so much 
further back in time, but it was in fact, five short years ago in 1987, 
that Professor Alan Pearson took up the foundation Dean and Professor 
position and began to activate his five year plan for the School.  In 1988, 
I was selected in the first wave of employees and the breathtaking work of 

setting up a school in the university began.  The establishment and 
development of the school is the subject of history and annual reports to 
the Victorian Nursing Council, suffice to say that in the first year of 
operations it involved establishing two units of the preregistration 
course, then a Diploma of Nursing, which involved hospital and community 
clinical experience, and setting up two Professorial Nursing Units, a 
regional research group, and the Deakin Institute of Nursing Research.  
Needless to say, the five or so full time staff, really learned the meaning 
of full time work, spending long days in teaching and maintaining units in 
progress, and planning and developing new teaching initiatives, in and 
amongst learning the day to day survival tactics of negotiating the 
university structures and processes.  The last day before the Christmas 
break in 1988 saw us fighting to convert our Dipoma of Nursing offered to 
Registered Nurses to a Bachelor of Nursing, the last of many battles we had 
been involved in throughout the year with various Victorian nursing 



colleagues and professional bodies.
The Philosophy
Our school was conspicuous throughout Victoria, the rest of Australia and 
beyond, because of its disctinctive philosophy.  In Victoria this 
distinctiveness made us the subject of a fair amount of professional 
contempt, but in the rest of Australia and beyond, it was the basis of much 
interest in nursing practice and its centrality ot nursing curricula.  The 
School's philosophy was new to nursing at that time, although it would have 
been familair to students studying through Deakin University.  It was the 
simple but arresting message of Schon (), that practitioners know more than 
they can readily articulate and that this storehouse of knowledge embedded 
in practice can be accessed through reflective processes.  Added to this 
were statements about the emancipatory power of critical approaches 
(Habermas) that liberate practitioners from the tyranny of their habituated 
practices by releasing their individual and collective false 
consciousnesses to take fresh looks at power structures and relationships 
in nursing.  The curriculum document (Ref) is interesting reading.  It 
managed to bamboosel our registering body, whoi to that time, had opposed 
our what they had interpreted as a 'traditional' approach to practice based 
learning.
School Structures 
To be present at the birth and beginning growth of a new thing gives one 
great opportunites for being active in its development.  The School's 
continued growth has been no incremental accident, rather it has been 
structured carefully and deliberately to realise its practice oriented 
philosophy.  
To ensure the likelihood that practice would remain the central business of 
nursing as it was conveyed through the teaching processes at Deakin 
University, a number of structural initiatives were established to fortify 
and realise the curriculum statements.  All of the courses from Diploma 
through to PhD shared the same philosophical underpinnings of practice and 
were developed to reflect the centrality of practice to the discipline of 
nursing.  As each new unit and course was developed, the respective teams 
worked with the philosophical statements to reflect them in a living 
curriculum, that affected the content and processes within and across 
courses within the school.
All of the original on campus staff were employed as Lecturer/Clinicians 
signifying their intention to continue links with nursing practice by 
undertaking Faculty Practice in twenty percent of university supported 
time.  Nurses employed as Clinician/Lecturers to teach in clinical areas 
were active practitioners, who spent twenty percent of their time teaching 
in the academic setting and becoming familiar with the philosophy and 
teaching proceses of the school.  
The nursing units established joint appointments between the university and 
health care settings, which created a structural link between these 
institutions to stenghten the practice/theory nexus.  The Professorial 
Nursing Units appointed on site Research Fellows to raise practice 
questions and the Deakin Institute of Nursing Research attracted funding 
for research into nursing practice.  
School Teaching and Learning Processes



The teaching and learning processes that are used within and across all of 

the established and developing units, are based on the value of reflection 
on practice.  Initially, there were workshops on reflective processes for 
members of staff and each person was encouraged to keep a personal-
professional journal   These new skills were then conveyed to the students 
in their courses, and were received with varying degrees of enthusiasm.  
Having students observe themselves and other nurses in practice and use 
their journals to make sense of the things that faciltitate and/or 
constrain them is a useful process, but it is also a responsibility.
Other teaching and learning processes used in the school include work with 
professional actors in the Nursing Arts Laboratories, a method through 
which novice nurses can try out some communication strategies in the safety 
of a laboratory context.  For preregistration nurses, technological 
knowledge and skills is gained in the classroom lectures and tutorials and 
in the Nursing Science Laboratories, although the context in which most 
learning occurs is undoubtedly the actual clinical settings.  Students' 
learning is faciltited chiefly in the clinical settings by the 
Clinician/Lecturers, who are seen by the students to be 'real nurses.'  The 
perils and joys of clinical teaching in health care settings are may and 
varied by they are negotiated successfully for the most part by one to one 
teaching, guided hands-on experiences, debriefing sessions in the clinical 
areas and students' reflective journalling.
The Bachelor of Nursing (For Registered Nurses)
The Bachelor of Nursing for Registered Nurses has been available for on and 
off campus students since 1989.  Many nurses have been trained through the 
apprenticeship program of hospitals and they are keen to upgrade their 
hospital certificate to a tertairy degree.  The Bachelor of Nursing, is an 
eight unit course for Registered Nurses, and in acknowledgement of their 
previous nursing knowledge and skills, it offers eight units of advanced 
standing for successful applicants.  At the time it was first offered, the 
course was considered something of a heresay, because other nursing schools 
had insisted that pracititioners undertake brdiging courses, before they 
could enrol in a degree course of at least 16 units or more of study.  
Politics of education aside, however, the course attracted a great deal of 
attention and support from potential students, many of whom were mature 
women, who has been engaged in nursing practice for many years, and who 
were attracted to the possibilities of off campus study relating to their 
own practice experiences.
The Searches for Meaning Sequence
In those premerger days the course consisted of four units of nursing, two 
units of philosophy, and two units of sociology.  The course was based on 
the premise that practitioners were competent to practice and that their 
main area of interest was nursing.  This was somewhat revolutionary in 
course structuring in Australia, however, something that, as Convener of 
the course, I explained over and over again to prospective students and 
colleagues from other institutuions, when questioned on the validity of the 
course, given that it did not include science subjects, those wonderful 
areas of enquiry, which are always guaranteed to make any course of study 



respectable.   
The four nursing units have been retained in the merged school and are now 
known as Sequence A, or the Searches for Meaning Sequence, which is offered 
on and off campus by the Geelong campus of Deakin University.  Briefly the 
sequence is coded NPR 305/306/307 and 308.  Each unit is titled Searches 
for Meaning in Nursing and they are numbered one through to four.  NPR 305 
relates to Phenomenon Encountered in Nursing.  NPR 306 is about Cultural 
Practices in Nursing.  NPR 307 and 308 relate to Authenticating the 
Discipline.  (It was noted in our early days that these units constitute 
some of the longest names of units in the university).
The philosophy of the school is relected in each of the units and in their 
overall structure.  NPR 305 uses interpretive perspectives to find meaning 
in nursing practice, whereas NPR 306 uses critical approaches to question 
the staus quo in nursing and to sggest alternatives.  NPR 307 reviews some 
of the published woiork of nursing scholars relating to the nature and 
finctions of nursing and NPR 308 explores the various ways of knowing 
nursing as contributors to nursing as a practice discipline.
As the Unit Chair of NPR 305 for three years, I have been able to witness 
first hand, the effects of teaching content and processes that are 

underpinned by a practice philosophy.  NPR 305 uses a phenomenological 
perspective to find meaning by encouraging nurses to locate themselves as 
individuals, who are sociohistorical beings, in order to discover something 
about themselves as registered nurses.  the unit moves on to introduce them 
to reflective processes in nursing and to encourage them to look at the 
value of their own practice in making a difference to patients.  Later in 
the unit, students negotiate with patients to try out a complimentary 
therapy and to write up a case study of using that therapeutic modality.  
Finally nurses explore their own practice in terms of some nursing 
literature relating to excellence and expertise.
As a unit team member of NPR 306, I was also invloved in the critical 
awareness functions of this unit.  Taking up the themes of NPR 305, this 
unit encourages the students to go beyond the meaning of their own 
experiences, to look at the constraints that operate on their practice.  
Rich in aspects of critical social science, this unit introduces students 
to key concepts such as hegemony, false consciousness, (More here).  
Students learn that they are agents of change and that it is through their 
awareness of, and activity within and upon the institutional constraints 
that they are able to change the status quo and liberate themselves from 
their habituated practices in nursing.
Units 307 and 308 complete the sequence, but for the puposes of this paper 
they will not be dealt with here, rather the focus will centre on NPR 305 
and 306.
Experiences of the Searches for Meaning Sequence
The main message of NPR 305 for practitoners is in telling nurses that they 
are people of value.  It encourages nurses to to see the value of their 
practice experience and to begin with a sense of strenghtened self concept, 
to look further afield at the rest of the profession.  how this experience 
informs their nursing knowledge and skills in sophisticated ways



The main message of NPR 306 is to probelematise practice in order to bring 
about changes.  
Registered Nurses as Their Own Best Teachers. 
bringing changes to habituated nursing practice is to help to take the 
blinkers off the eyes of the troops
The School Now
As I mentioned previously, the School of Nursing at Deakin University, was 
seen as somewhat revolutionary, for many reasons, one of which was that we 
embraced philosophical perspectives and related them to nursing.  Our 
reputation for the critical perspectives being transmitted through our 
preregistration and postregistration courses, gave us a left wing radical 
flavour in nursing circles.  In the first few years of the school we became 
well known at professional conferences, with the inevitable:  "Oh, you're 
from Deakin!"  Even though we espoused that all ways of knowing nursing 
were valid, we were known for our reflective stances, especially through 
critical perspectives.  It was a though the means had become ends in 
themselves and on one ocassion I corrected a colleague, by saying :  "No, 
we are not a Critical School, we are a School of Nursing."
Our message caught on and over the ensuing years, we have witnessed school 
after school of nursing adopt reflective processes and write into their 
curricula documents philosophical statements and course structures 
resembling our own.  Chairs of Nursing are now common place in Australia 
and Professorial Nursing Units are springing up throughout the nation.  
Nursing conferences are centring their themes on philosophical paradigms 
and are relinquishing their applied science foci, to concentrate on nursing 
as a discipline.  Interestingly, nursing is gaining first line faculty 
status in universities, while we are losing ours.  Times change and things 
change.  
Five years down the track, the fires of revolution are still flickering, 
but I have faced the possibility of change in nursing negotiated as a 
person to person phenomenon, rather than as a cathartic sweep of 
revolutionary deconstruction and reconstruction.  Tired from the battle of 
producing rapid change in nursing and disillusioned with the casualties of 
nurses, who have tried to overtake the fortresses of resistance, 
Personally, I have settled on a less war-like approach, that is, I have 
revisited and fortified one of my most cherished beliefs, that nurses are 
people with practice experience to be valued and nurtured.  

As a school the practice philosophy still stands, however, there is less of 
a critical emphasis, and more of an eclectic flavour.  The Habermasian 
knowledge-constitutive interests underlie the categorisation of knowing 
nursing into technical, practical and emancipatory forms.  All ways of 
knowing are valid, although in the past it was fairly true to say that some 
ways were seen as being more valid than others.  The arrogance of the 
empirico-analytic knowledge of the technical type was replaced by the 
arrogance of the critical forms of the emacipatory types, so that one takes 
precedence over the other, having critiqued it as the dominant discource.  
What remains for the School of Nursing and its philosophy?  A return to 
balance and respect for the integration of all forms of knowledge is a 



return to balanced curricula.  

ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇfianecdotal remembrances.  To give you an idea of the scope and 
speed of develoments, however, it might be sufficient to say pthe 
staffedbegan a course for Registered Nurses, offered two Masters level 
units,  the five or so full time staff'in the trenches' yet again, this 
time Nurses to a Bachelor of Nursing. This was mainly tsuspicionbecause of 
its focus onvery iar1983Freire, 1973; , 1971,,them from revised Moss and 
Perry, 1988oosel our registering body, whoDiploma of Nursing(Diploma of 
Nursing, 1987) monitoring and ''tried to reduce the incongruencies between 
what we espoused, and what we actually did, in nurse educationtheir 
aaccompany the students into the clinical settingshave the shave edn 
ongoing pedagogicalAnois that studentsn the Nursing Arts Laboratories. 
Thisis one facilitated in iaalike n,ut,We, on the other hand, insisted that 
experienced nurses had practice knowledge and skills that could be 
maximised through reflective educative processes.  nursing in  colleagues 
from other institut,d.  I think the implication was that nurses are given 
to verbosityueviews some of the published wand authenticating knowledge 
withintheat personal and professional asand their practice Tthe experience 
of ,havebeen olvand Meanings and culture, enculturation, ideology,  
reification, and sytematically distorted communicationNPR 306 Study Guide, 
1992can behistorical, cultural, political, social and economic,Searches for 
Meaning  by raising questions about nursing knowledge and its 
authentication

NPR 305
NPr 306As a teacher of nurses, I am aware of the need for relevance in what 
nurses study.  As practical people, nurses search for applications to their 
practice, amd when they are able to transpose abstract concepts into 'real 
world' examples, they are happiest.  In setting up the Searches for Meaning 
sequence, we were very aware of nurses' need for relevance to their 
practice, so we began with their experiences of nursing and after a time of 
grounding we move towards the more abstract theoretical issues in nursing.
of what they study at tertiary level npractice developded the first two 
units to iin the third and fourth units 
As people with life experiences they have knowledge and skills that prepare 
them for tertiary study, and as nurses with years of practice 
experience,they have spohisticated contributions to make to the generation 
of nursing as a practice discipline.  NPR 305 be confident inuse theirtoNPR
n message of NPR 306 is that nursing is practicised in political 
contexts and that it is necessary to probAwareness of constraining 
influences and methods to release themselves from them, form the content of 
this unit.  potentially opTmain  is directed towards raising nurses' ausing 
in order to act as free agents of change

The heartening aspects about the content and processes of both these units 
is that it works!  Unit evaluations, anecdotal evidence, row upon row of 
graduands at graduating ceremonies tell me that their study experiences in 
the Bachelor of Nursing has made a difference to how they think about, and 
activate their nursing practice. 



theySuccessive uand the  of nurse,vepractice,Are But over and above the 
relevance 
Being a teacher who stores great faith in students' ability ot succeed in 
spite of teachers, I have also decided that nurses are their own best 
teachers.  through my experience of facilitating students' progress, Given 

the content of a unit and the processes to mange them, nurses learn well 
through their own explorations, especially into the meaning of their own 
practice.  
Reflecting on my role as a teacher, I would imagine that the best 
contribution i have mneade towards nurses' progress is in my encouragement 
of them as individuals and as practitioners.Iin the Bachelor of Nursing,   
The beginning place is a apositive self concept and this means that nurses 
learn to feel good about themselves, so that they have the confidence to 
look at their practice worlds and take up the tools of change.and we were 
greeted sof educating nurses has I am tI am ke the fortresses of 
resistance.  All too often I have felt that I have loaded the guns for 
other nurses to fire.  Just when I think that nursing is changing and 
taking on innovative and open approaches to nursing care, I am swamped with 
the heaviness of unchanging institutional attitudes, that keep nursing 
firmly entrenched.  
A volley of shots in one direction is ofetn counteracted with a bomb from 
the mighty forces of the establishment.  unsuccessfully tebybureaucracyMy 
response to all of this has been toWhat comes from nurses who are feeling 
valued is a sense of worth, that allows them to show the occasional burst 
of courage in their clinical settings.  In the face of opposition, for 
instance, nurses may be able to act as the patient advocates, maybe for the 
first time in their careers, because they have come to appreciate that they 
do not have to acquiese to the forces of domination. Affirmation of 
Practice Experiencefor me I think that a and aa umthe Value of  have 
mpeoplebasically ˇ
reflective processes and positive affirmation,  inao my mind, tfor bringing 
about change self to

Conclusion
for ing ''had always ,'there is value in nursing practice' ,()less well 
prepared 'clinical combat' themselves as clinicians and to learn  in 
practice arenasTof the school now 
As a teacher of Registered Nurses,  have adopted ainvitenurses study 
nursingand in doing this, for its potential to inform A of 
nursingRNfocusesDiplomaconsciousnessbamboozleopportunities's continued 
growth has been noˇˇˇˇk»ˇˇk—ˇˇkfiˇˇk˝ˇˇnˇˇˇn
assumptionsaboutasstrengthenfacilitatetertiaryheresypractitionersbridging
guaranteedreflectedstatusunderpinedsystematicallypurposesdeveloped
practitionersstrengthenedtooccasionacquiescethe
forhappiest when they personal ,,theytothat containthemacting on their 
practice in of study ge it alland they learn very , mainlyefforts and in 
nurse education veaausing  message of:  "T"do extraordinary things, such as 
very approach to the education of practitioners(Study Guide, 1992) 
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